

OFFICE OF THE CITY MANAGER MEMORANDUM

DATE: September 12, 2014

TO: Mayor Harper and City Council Members

FROM: Steve Duran, City Manager

RE: City Manager's Weekly Report

MEETING SCHEDULE

Date and Time	Event	Location
Monday, September 15, 2014 – 7:00 p.m.	Crime Prevention Commission Meeting	Antioch Police Department Community Room 300 L Street
Wednesday, September 17, 2014 – 6:30 p.m.	Planning Commission Meeting	City Council Chamber 200 H Street
Tuesday, September 23, 2014 – 7:00 p.m.	City Council Meeting	City Council Chamber 200 H Street
Thursday, September 25, 2014 – 6:00 p.m.	Sales Tax Citizens' Oversight Committee	City Council Chamber 200 H Street
Wednesday, October 1, 2014 – 6:30 p.m.	Planning Commission Meeting	City Council Chamber 200 H Street
Thursday, October 2, 2014 3:00 p.m.	Board of Administrative Appeals	City Council Chamber 200 H Street
Tuesday, October 7, 2014 6:00 p.m.	Economic Development Commission Meeting	City Council Chamber 200 H Street

DELTA BLUES FESTIVAL

The annual Delta Blues Festival is scheduled for Saturday, September 13th at Waldie Plaza, Downtown Antioch, from noon to 7:30 p.m. Check out www.Art4Antioch.org for details.

ELECTION UPDATES

The Business License Tax update, including a per unit tax on residential landlords, has been assigned the letter "O" by the County for the November 4th election. Staff has put a "Measure O Information" button on the home page of the City web site so that the public at large can get factual information on Measure O. In addition to the proposed Ordinance, the accompanying staff report and the City Attorney's Impartial Analysis, staff has prepared a Frequently Asked Questions (FAQ) document; all of which are available by clicking the Measure O Information button at www.ci.antioch.ca.us

The City Clerk has advised that the Council Chambers have been reserved for a City Council Candidate Forum and Measure O debate on Tuesday, September 16th from 6:00 – 6:45 p.m. for Measure O and 7:00-9:00 p.m. for the candidates; and on Thursday, September 18th from 7-9 pm for the Antioch Unified School District Trustee Candidates and the Contra Costa Board of Education Candidates. The forums and debate are being hosted by the Antioch Chamber of Commerce and the Antioch Herald.

OFFICE OF THE CITY CLERK UPDATES

Received and opened five bids on Tuesday, September 9th for the Fulton Shipyard.

Mailed the decision letters from the September 4th Board of Administrative Appeals hearing to the appellant and their attorney.

Received at FPPC Form 497 Contribution report from a Mr. David Bauer out of Sacramento for the "NO ON MEASURE 0, A COALITION OF SENIORS, HOME OWNERS AND LOCAL BUSINESS OWNERS SPONSORED BY THE CALIF. APARTMENT ASSOC." FPPC ID# 1370870. Since I had not received an FPPC Form 410 Statement of Organization Recipient Committee for this filer, I contacted the FPPC Enforcement Division and found that they became a qualified committee on 9/3/2014 in the jurisdiction of Antioch. Per the Form 410 instructions, as the filing official I should have been sent a copy at the same time as they sent the original to the Secretary of State. I then discovered that they had sent an Amended 410. I contacted Mr. Bauer who assured me that he had mailed the original Form 410 to our office on 9/2/14; however it was not received. Three additional Form 497 contribution reports for the NO on Measure O committee were received on Thursday.

The City Clerk and Deputy City Clerk attend the ECS Imaging Laserfiche all day training sessions in Walnut Creek on Thursday. Also attending was the new hire from HR and staff from the AUSD and Delta Diablo Sanitation District.

Materials we prepared for any Antioch registered voters who wanted to be an official Write-In Candidate for the City Council. The filing period runs from September 8th through October 21st.

Applications for the partial terms on the Planning Commission, Park & Recreation Commission and Economic Development Commission are available on the City's website (www.ci.antioch.ca.us) and at the City Clerk's Counter on the ground floor.

The Public Notice listed the candidates for the Antioch City Council was prepared for publication with the candidates listed by the Secretary of States' Randomized Alphabetical Drawing, as they will appear on the November 4th ballot.

HUMAN RESOURCES UPDATES

Staff has opened the recruitment for the position of Economic Development Program Manager to replace Antioch's own Brian Nunnally, who accepted a position with the Tesoro Golden Eagle Refinery as its Senior Government and Public Affairs Representative effective September 18, 2014. Brian's last day with us will be September 17th. Please join me in wishing Brian the best the future has to offer in his new endeavor.

INFORMATION SYSTEMS UPDATES

Work orders opened/completed for the week: 132/158

Email filter activity: 13,862 processed, 8,497 automatically discarded do to violations pertaining to suspected virus's, spam, malware, fraudulent material, or isolated for staff to review and release, based on legitimacy

Staff attended disaster preparation training.

Viewed demonstration of Dell's disk to disk data backup solution.

Staff configured five iPads for Code Enforcement and CIP.

Staff imaged 13 new PC's as part of upgrading Finance to Windows 7.

Staff finalized a Windows 7 image and performed testing of the image in a patrol car.

FINANCE UPDATES

The Lone Tree Assessment District 27/31 Bonds have been fully redeemed. This assessment will no longer appear on property owner tax bills that fell within the boundaries of this district.

Business license inquiries can be conducted directly from the City's website at http://www.ci.antioch.ca.us/CityGov/Finance/BusLic.htm and clicking on the link "Business License Inquiries". This will allow a user to search for a business by a variety of fields to see if the business has an active business license.

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT UPDATES

Per Council direction, Staff has scheduled focus group meetings with the various stakeholders interested in the City's Rivertown Revitalization efforts to gather input on the proposed market-rate, for-sale residential project. Three focus group discussion meetings have been scheduled: Senior Center focus group meeting is 10:00 a.m. on Thursday, September 25 at the Senior Center, 415 W. Second St.; Theatre focus group meeting is 3:00 p.m. on Tuesday, September 30 in the Third Floor Conference Room at City Hall, 200 "H" St.; and the Rivertown Business

Owners/Rivertown Preservation Society focus group meeting is 5:00 p.m. on Wednesday, October 1 in the Antioch Police Department Community Room, 300 "L" St.

The City and Rehabilitation Services of Northern California (RSNC) have agreed to terms for the sale of the property known as Bedford Center to RSNC. A purchase and Sale Agreement is being prepared for approval of the City Council and the Board of RCNC.

COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT UPDATES

Planning/Building:

- The U.S. Department of the Interior and Fish & Wildlife Service announced award of a \$688,131 grant to fund the preparation of a Habitat Conservation Plan / Natural Community Conservation Plan (HCP/NCCP) for Antioch. The Plan will establish a streamlined process for new development to mitigate impacts to endangered species. Action items regarding this funding will be on the City Council agenda for consideration in the coming months.
- A Use Permit application was submitted for a 34,402 square foot church at 4873 Lone Tree Way (former Orchard Supply location).
- Staff attended the East Bay Leadership Council Land Use Task Force meeting on Wednesday morning.

Building Permit Activity:

- Number of permits issued...... 63
- Number of inspections...... 147

Code Enforcement:

- 16 New Cases Open
- 25 Cases Closed
- 60 Inspections
- 10 Citations
- 3 Posted Sub-Standard
- 1 Warrant obtained and served
- 5 Demands to Title for Cost recovery
- 8 Demands to Property Owners for cost recovery
- 5 Prepare and Record Release of Lien
- 47 Phone messages on complaint line
- 12 Web reports
- Warrant executed on W. 6th Street due to sub-standard structure and continued public nuisance. The structure was secured by board up and the junk and rubbish was removed.
- Structure on A Street posted sub-standard.
- Citations issued to trespassers at 19th and C Street.

Environmental Resources:

 Environmental Enforcement- 57 actions on cases. 15 homes were signed up for abated garbage service for 6 months. 13 cases were closed, as they now have service. One commercial property was issued a citation and we are currently addressing inadequate service levels for two multi-family properties. Three properties were referred to Code Enforcement for drought enforcement action.

Eco Events:

- Coastal Cleanup Day- Our water ways could use a pick me up! Registration is now open for our annual Coastal Cleanup Day event on Saturday, September 20th from 9am to noon. Join us at the Antioch Marina, Red Caboose and Prewett Water Park to clean up our local water ways. You can register at http://art4antioch.org/Coastal-Cleanup.asp or by calling the Environmental Resource Line at 779-6137. For the first time in Antioch, we will be doing a kayak based cleanup on Friday, September 19th from 8-10am. Kayak rentals will be donated by Delta Kayak Adventures or you can bring your own boat. Check in will be at the Antioch Marina, but since space is limited, preregistration is required. Contact Julie Haas-Wajdowicz at 925-779-7097 or ihaaswajdowicz@ci.antioch.ca.us
- Citywide Yard Sale- Registration is open for the 5th Annual Citywide yard sale held October 3-5 and sponsored by the City of Antioch and Republic Services. Sellers can register their sales and buyers can create their lists of favorites to visit at www.antiochyardsales.com. New this year, Prudential will be offering sellers a free lawn sign to promote their sales!

RECREATION UPDATES

- Staff met with staff at Prewett Library to discuss future collaboration for programming events to promote early literacy for 0-5 year olds.
- Had our 1st week of Fall classes and activities with over 881 participants so far.
- Reviewed bids for the printing of the Recreation Guide.
- Created production schedule for the Winter Quarter.
- Installed 2 new wireless microphones in Community Hall.
- Signed final contract for First Five Sports Classes

Senior Center

- 380+ meals were served to seniors through the Contra Costa County Senior Nutrition Program.
- Six participants signed up for the Senior Nutrition program.
- Eight members renewed their 2014 membership.
- Purchased new Smart TV/Stand for Computer /Library room, -funding was provided by an anonymous donor.
- Collaborated with local Safeway Pharmacy to provide flu shot clinic and had 10 members sign up to receive a shot next Wednesday September 17, 2014.
- HICAP provided five senior participants with free Health Insurance counseling and Advisory.
- Bingo continues to be the biggest club fundraiser with over 125 participants attending for the week.
- Serviced six members with free Senior Peer Counseling through a collaboration with Contra Costa Health (a value of \$25.00 per hour @ 3 hours per week).

PUBLIC WORKS UPDATES

Administration

 Somersville Road was opened to traffic August 29th. Still to be completed are street lighting, median landscaping and installation of the traffic signal at the intersection of James Donlon Boulevard and Somersville Road. A four-way stop is in place at this

- intersection until the signal is operable. The new four-lane arterial is a significant improvement from the two lane road it replaces.
- The City's Drought Hot Line (925) 779-6140 is in operation and being utilized by the public to report water wasting or water related concerns. To date, the City has responded to 51 incidents reported by citizens and city employees.
- Fishing Pier Shade Structure Contractor starting the restroom demolition. The Fishing Pier will be closed from 9/8 till 9/15 during the demo operation. The public will be directed to the fishing pier at the Antioch Marina. Construction of the shade structure is scheduled to be completed by December 2014.
- Deer Valley Road closure Contra Costa County Public Works Department will fully close Deer Valley Road between Balfour Road and Marsh Creek Road for a period of two weeks beginning on Monday, September 22, 2014 through Sunday, October 5, 2014 for the purpose of performing safety improvements at two locations south of Briones Valley Road. Local residents and emergency vehicles will have access. Signs and electronic message boards will inform motorists of the upcoming road closure and provide detour directions using Balfour Road, State Route 4 and Marsh Creek Road.

Engineering & Development Services

- Almondridge East Subdivision 8880 (81-unit single family home development by KB Homes), located between East 18th Street and Oakley Road, east of Phillips Lane and west of the State Highway 160 – Model home and streetscape construction continues.
- Buchanan Crossings Shopping Center, a 103,139 square foot commercial center on a 13.5-acre site located at the northwest corner of Somersville Road and Buchanan Road – Staff has reviewed CVS shell plans.
- Cellular Providers on City-owned Property Staff reviewed Verizon's application for cell
 modifications at 4506 Via Dora Drive for completeness and Metro PCS' request to
 decommission two cell sites at Antioch City Park and 4506 Via Dora Drive.
- Delta Bowl (Melton) Lot Merger Staff is processing recordation of lot merger.
- Delta De Anza Trail repairs (Viera Ranch Subdivision 7220, between Ridgeline Drive and Neroly Rd.) – KB Homes' schedule shows completion of trail repairs and fence installation along CCWD and EBRPD property and final inspection on September 19th.
- Hidden Glen Subdivisions 6909, 7505, 8387 & 8388, William Lyon Homes is building homes on 130 lots. The project is located east of Hillcrest Avenue and generally north and south of Hidden Glen Drive between Donegal Way and Braemar Street – Existing driveway approaches are being adjusted to new locations under a City encroachment permit.
- Nelson Ranch Unit 1 Subdivision 6893 (102-unit single family home development by Standard Pacific Housing) located northeasterly of Wild Horse Road and Ridgeline Drive and southwesterly of State Route 4 – Punch list items are being completed by the developer and staff is working with the developer towards taking Unit 1 (Subdivision 6893) to City Council for acceptance of tract improvements.
- Nelson Ranch Unit 3 Subdivision 8851 (130-unit single family home development by Standard Pacific Homes, the third and final unit of this development), located on approximately 38.10 acres northeasterly of the intersection of Wild Horse Road and Ridgeline Drive – Staff is processing a garage sales office conversion agreement.
- The SR4 (Segment 2) Contra Loma Blvd/L St Interchange & G St Overcrossing Retaining wall 13 west of Contra Loma Blvd. between Buchanan Road and St. Francis Drive is substantially complete. Major utility work has commenced requiring the closure of SB

- Contra Loma Blvd. from 8:30 to 2:30 weekdays (until 1:00 on Wednesdays to minimize school impacts).
- The SR4 (Segment 3B) Hillcrest Avenue Interchange Project will widen State Route 4
 from 4 to 8 Lanes and modify the Hillcrest Avenue Interchange Grading for westbound
 on-/off-ramps and Slatten Ranch Road widening and signalized intersection is ongoing.
 Construction continues on the pedestrian overcrossing (POC) along the east side of
 Hillcrest Avenue.
- The eBART Parking Lot & Maintenance Facility project, located east of Hillcrest Avenue on Slatten Ranch Road – Staff is reviewing revised signage and striping plans for Slatten Ranch Road and off-site sanitary sewer improvement plans and easement for the Maintenance Facility.
- Davidon Homes Park Ridge Phase I consisting of 123 residential units located west of Canada Valley Road and east of Highway 4 – Staff is reviewing the plans and maps that have been resubmitted for second review.
- Wal-Mart expansion civil plans approved and easements documents returned for signature.
- AutoZone on Lone Tree Way Staff is reviewing the plans that have been resubmitted for second review.

Capital Improvement Program (CIP)

- Sanitary Sewer Main Replacement at Various Locations RGW Construction has completed soil sampling excavations on East 19th Street, Acacia Avenue, Birch Avenue, Chestnut Avenue, Deodar Avenue, Evergreen Avenue and Belshaw Street. Exploratory underground utility excavations have commenced on Evergreen Avenue.
- Water Treatment Plant River Pipeline Connection Consultant qualifications for the preparation of project plans, specifications and estimate were received. The documents are currently under review by Staff.
- Piping Reconfiguration of Canal Pumps 2 and 4 and Pump 2 Replacement A mandatory pre-bid meeting for this project was held on September 2nd. Project plans and specifications of this project are available for purchase at a cost of \$100 per set. Copies may be obtained by logging on www.blueprintexpress.com/antioch or by calling BPXpress Reprographics at (707) 745-3593. Three addenda have been issued with revisions and to extend the public bid opening for this project to September 16th at 3:00 P.M. at the City Council Chambers located at 200 "H" Street.
- Fulton Shipyard Road Transfer Station Trash Enclosure The public bid opening was held September 9th and the bid documents are being reviewed by staff to consider bids at the September 23rd City Council meeting.
- Raw Water Pipeline Inspection & Assessment Requests for Qualifications have been sent to various engineering consulting firms to perform comprehensive inspections and provide detailed assessments of the City's raw water pipelines. Consultant responses are due October 2nd.
- Marina Boat Launch Facility, Third Boarding Float Staff has submitted a **NOTIFICATION OF LAKE OR STREAMBED ALTERATION** to California Department of Fish and Wildlife for review.
- Annual Rubberized Cape Seal Program Staff is developing the final list of streets and the engineering cost estimate for the 2015 Cape Seal project.
- Wilbur Avenue Bridge Widening Staff is working on the Final Closeout Report and the final reimbursement invoice to the state.

- Safe Routes To School Grant Staff received the grant funding authorization from Caltrans to proceed with construction. PLS Surveys has started the survey work. Staff is working on the design. The construction is scheduled for January 2015.
- Surface Transportation Program Grant Staff received the grant funding authorization to proceed with construction for the Ninth Street Improvement Project. PLS Surveys will start survey work in September 2014. Construction is scheduled for May 2015.
- Transportation Impact Fee Study Staff has sent out Request for Proposals to ten consulting firms. Proposal submittals are due on September 26, 2014.

Water Treatment Plant

- Representatives from the Contra Costa Hazardous Materials Program conducted the triennial audit of the Water Treatment Plant Risk Management Program to ensure compliance with California hazardous materials regulations.
- Installed a new, higher volume caustic pump for B Plant.

Water Distribution

- Cross connection control specialists continue to test and repair backflows on schedule.
- There were 239 stops for water service, including disconnections.
- There were a total of 31 USA tickets completed for utility location.
- 15 meter transponders were exchanged due to failure.
- Meter reading for the month is on schedule.
- 17 notices were issued for drought water usage violations.
- Construction crew repaired sewer lateral on the 5000 block of Comanche Way.
- Continue to use City owned front loader and CCCT Trucks to haul green waste from the Fulton Yard and maintain the area that provides backfill material for excavations and dumpsters for Allied Waste.
- Replace aged or broken curb stops on City owned water meters to provide easy isolation for City water supply to make repairs or exchanges of water meters and plumbing problems.
- Prepared to notify and replace backflow at the apartment complex at the 2200 block of Sycamore Drive and remove road that was lifted by water leak due to aged water valve.
- Answer phone calls on City water conservation hot line and respond with door notices and documentation to conserve City water supply.
- Put fire hydrant back in service on Delta Fair Blvd. at San Jose Drive after being struck by automobile and knocked off flange. It passed bacteria tests for water quality.
- Construction crew replaced sewer manhole frame and cover on Echo Circle.

Public Works Maintenance Operations - Landscape

- Playground and park safety inspections were completed at Nelson Ranch and Knoll Parks.
- Antioch Recycled Water Parks (City, Chichibu, Fairview, and Mountaire Parks) received their 3rd quarter inspections. By switching over to recycled water at these parks, Antioch saves thousands of gallons of drinking water annually.
- Dallas Ranch Park vandalism forced the closure of one of its playground slides. A new slide is on order and replacement will take place when it arrives.
- City Park restrooms were shut down due to vandalism for safety concerns until repairs can be made.
- Hansen Park had its basketball backboard, goal and net removed by parties unknown.
 This situation requires a complete replacement to be made at a considerable cost.

- Anyone with information on this removal, please call Antioch Public Works at 779-6950. Replacement parts have been ordered and installation will take place when they arrive.
- Summer irrigation upgrades and repairs continue to be made in the parks on an on-going basis in order to conserve water.
- A vandalized basketball backboard and net at Chaparral Park is being processed for a complete replacement. Completion is scheduled to take place this month.
- Tree removal permits are continuing to be processed, as needed.
- Landscape crews continued the spraying of post emergent weeds on Country Hills Dr., Laurel Rd. and East 18th St.
- Numerous irrigation leaks were attended too and repaired.
- The 5-person contract trimming crew continues the trimming of Canada Valley Rd. The 4-person contract trimming crew are continuing the trimming of the landscaped areas of Wild horse Rd. The 3-person trim crew has completed the trimming of the landscaped areas on Ridgeline Dr. and is now trimming Terrace View Dr.
- Landscape maintenance staff along with the "Work Alternative" participants trimmed the R.O.W. (Right-of-way) on the east side of Deer Valley Rd. from Bluerock Rd. to the Contra Costa Canal.
- Landscape staff assisted the United Green Tech contractor with the installation of a new irrigation controller at Hillcrest Ave. and Golden Bear Drive.

<u>Public Works Maintenance Operations – Street Maintenance</u>

- Staff removed graffiti from numerous areas around the City.
- Crews replaced 9 existing signs due to poor reflectivity.
- Crews picked up 7.5 yards of debris in the road at various locations within the City.
- Crews placed a level course of asphalt on Deerfield Dr. west of Hillcrest Ave. to Via Dora
 Dr. The first section consisted of 314 tons of asphalt. At a future time a complete
 surface treatment will be placed over the entire road section.
- Crews performed its annual restriping maintenance of the parking stalls and painted curbs at the boat launch on Fulton Shipyard Rd.
- Staff restriped stop bars and legends on Mokelumne Dr. at Prewett Ranch Rd. Approximately 500 lbs. of thermoplastic material was used on the project.

<u>Public Works Maintenance Operations – Collections</u>

- Staff continues to make progress on the revisions/self audit of the City's Sanitary Sewer Management Plan, which is required by the state.
- Approximately 4.4 acres were weed abated in various creeks and channels.
- The Collections team received 6 calls for service and cleaned over 10,816 linear feet of sewer lines.
- Staff televised 4 sewer laterals and cleaned (hydro flushed) them.
- 26 cubic yards of vegetation/material were cleaned out of the creeks throughout the City.
- Management staff is creating door hangers to assist with outreach for the future sewer lateral program.
- Staff placed public awareness signs on 2 combination vacuum trucks. The signs with the phone number to Public Works is intended to inform the public that whenever they have or see issues with storm water, sewer or City water, that they should call Public Works first (779-6950).

<u>Public Works Maintenance Operations – Fleet Maintenance</u>

• Performed preventative maintenance on 17 vehicles, as scheduled.

Staff made 24 miscellaneous repairs to City vehicles.

Marina

- The Marina received 1 application for a permanent berther this last week, responded to 4 inquiries and gave 4 tours of the facility.
- Marina Staff promoted volunteerism for the upcoming coastal cleanup on September 20th.
 Members with a kayak are encouraged to attend to remove hard to reach debris along the riverfront.
- Marina Staff attended to repairs on the pump out systems. Staff replaced the hoses, nozzles and fittings. Before putting it back into service, the unit was fully tested for operations.
- Advertisements of the Marina and Boat Launch Ramp were placed online promoting marina services and the very popular salmon fishing in the area.

GIS

- Staff worked on:
 - o Downtown revitalization Economic Development map.
 - o Revisions to City collections lateral layer; adding fields and removing false laterals.
 - Revisions to City residential clean out layer; xy coordinates added.
 - Data editing to City residential address layer complete.
 - Quality check/quality assurance on City residential address layer.

POLICE DEPARTMENT UPDATES

On 9/6/2014 at 3:41 pm, David Gomez reported for the last few weeks that a group of juveniles had been harassing and assaulting the people in the area of the A street near the river. Today, a group of juveniles stole his bike. Gomez advised the group was armed with sticks, a machete, an ice pick and rocks. They stole Gomez' bike and he objected to it and confronted the juveniles. The group attacked Gomez and he was stabbed once with an ice pick during the fight causing a minor injury. The group of juveniles fled with his bike. Gomez was able to provide descriptions of the juveniles and officers located two juveniles, 14 and 15 years old, matching the suspects' descriptions. They were still in possession of Gomez' bike. Gomez positively identified both juveniles as part of the group that robbed him. They were both arrested and booked at juvenile hall. Police are still investigating the identities of the outstanding suspects.

On 9/7/2014 at 9:29 pm, an Antioch PD officer spotted a Ford Super Duty work truck with a utility bed driving south on Cavallo Road that had been reported stolen out of Concord PD. When units attempted to stop the truck, the driver, 49 year old Mark Dickinson, sped off. Dickinson led units on a lengthy pursuit on and off the freeway. He and passenger, 25 year old Bianca Sorci, fled from the vehicle after driving through the chain link fence along W/B Hwy 4 in Pittsburg near the Reserve Center. With the assistance of the CHP Helicopter, and Pittsburg units, both subjects were taken into custody. They were both booked at the county jail.

On 9/9/14 the Antioch Police Department rolled out their new smart phone app. The free app can be downloaded on I phone and Smart phones. There are several applications that will allow our citizens to file on-line police report, hear scanner information, obtain department phone numbers, view crime maps and so much more.

On 9/11/14 the Antioch Police Department celebrated the graduation of 10 VIPS (Volunteers in Police Service). These individuals will work within the police department as well as providing volunteer services in our community.

Weekly Calls For Service, Case Reports and Arrest data:

Time Period:	09/04/14 00:00:00 - 09/10/14 23:59:59
Time Temor.	07/01/11/00:00:00

Number of Calls for 1,628

Service:

Number of Case Reports: 292

Number of Arrests: 86

Felony: 44 Misdemeanor: 42

Arrests with DUI charge: 2

The data is based upon unaudited CAD/RMS data at time of report generation.

CITY MANAGER'S NOTES

On Tuesday, I joined other staff for Disaster Preparedness Training in the City Council Chamber.

On Thursday, Administrative Services Director Michelle Fitzer and I met with Tim Madigan, Acting Senior Community Library Manager to discuss library services in Antioch.

I will be on vacation starting this evening, as my wife and I are heading for Florida for her kid brother's wedding and a little R&R. I will have to watch the Giants beat the Dodgers on TV at SFO tonight before our red-eye flight. In my absence, Tina Wehrmeister will be acting City Manager with authority to sign documents as needed, etc. I will be keeping up on e-mails as best I can.